SARATOGA COUNTY CAPITAL RESOURCE CORP.
April 10, 2018 
Stewart’s Office Plaza, Route 9, Malta, NY  12020

HUDSON HEADWATERS HEALTH NETWORK PROJECT PUBLIC HEARING MINUTES


Members Present:  Chairman Anita Daly, Arthur Johnson, Valerie Muratori, Matthew Veitch.

Staff Present:  Raymond O’Conor, CEO; Jeffrey Reale, CFO; Christopher Canada, Bond Counsel, Jmames Carminucci, Counsel, Lori Eddy, administrative secretary.

Guests:  Christopher Tournier, CFO, Hudson Headwaters Health Network; Todd Eicher, Hudson Headwaters Health Network.

Absent:  John Wyatt, Ann Frantti.

Chairman Daly called the public hearing to order 4:00 p.m.  

Chairman Daly stated the following regarding the Hudson Headwaters Health Network bond issue:

My name is Anita Daly and I am the Chairperson of the Saratoga County Capital Resource Corporation, in connection with the project which is the subject of this public hearing.

The issuer is the Saratoga County Capital Resource Corporation.  The project beneficiary will be Hudson Headwaters Health Network.  The borrower, project location is the Town of Moreau, Saratoga County, New York.  Today is the 10th of April, 2018.  It is 4:05 p.m.  We are here in the offices of the Issuer at 2911 Route 9, Malta, New York.

Today I am holding this Public Hearing to allow citizens to make a statement, for the record, relating to the involvement of the Issuer with a project for the benefit of Hudson Headwaters Health Network, a New York not-for-profit corporation.

Pursuant to a resolution adopted by the members of the board of directors of the Issuer on March 20, 2018, the Proposed Project consists of the following:

A)  (1) The construction of a new healthcare facility containing approximately 27,900 square feet consisting of (i) a health center including exam, procedure and behavioral consultation rooms, (ii) a physical/occupational therapy and imaging facility and (iii) a pharmacy (the “Facility”) on a parcel of land located at Route 9 in the Town of Moreau, Saratoga County, New York (the “Land”), and

(2)  The acquisition and installation therein and thereon of certain machinery and equipment (the “Equipment”) (the Land, the Facility and the Equipment being collectively referred to as the “Project Facility”);

B)  The financing of all or a portion of the costs of the foregoing by the issuance of revenue bonds of the Issuer in one or more issues or series in an aggregate principal amount sufficient to pay the cost of undertaking the Proposed Project, together with necessary incidental costs in connection therewith, presently estimated to be $7,700,000 and in any event not to exceed $9,000,000 (the “Obligations”);
C)  The payment of all or a portion of the costs incidental to the issuance of the Obligations, including issuance costs of the Obligations and any reserve funds as may be necessary to secure the Obligations; and

D)  The making of a loan (the “Loan”) of the proceeds of the Obligations to the Borrowers or such other person as may be designated by the Borrower and agreed upon by the Issuer.

This hearing is required under Section 147(f) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”).  Pursuant to Section 147(f) of the Code, if any portion of the Obligations is intended to be issued as federally tax-exempt obligations (the interest on will be excludable from the gross income of the holders thereof for federal income tax purposes), then prior to issuing such portion of the Obligations, 

A)  The Issuer must hold a public hearing on the nature and location of the Project Facility and the issuance of the Obligations (the “Public Hearing”), and

B)  Thereafter the Board of Supervisors of Saratoga County, New York (the “County Board of Supervisors”) must approve the issuance of the Obligations.

The purpose of the hearing is to solicit public comment.  We are not here to answer questions, although in the course of the hearing we will consider questions if we have the information to answer the question and there is sufficient time to consider such questions.

The Chief Executive Officer of the Issuer caused notice of this Public Hearing to be published on March 23, 2018 in The Daily Gazette, a newspaper of general circulation available to the residents of the City of Saratoga Springs, New York.

Copies of the notice of this Public Hearing are available on the table.

By way of operating rules, I ask that if you wish to make a public comment, please raise your hand, I will call on you, you should identify yourself for the record and then make your comment.  I ask that you keep your comments to no more than five minutes.

Now, before formally beginning the public hearing, I am going to suggest waiving the full reading of the public hearing notice, unless there are any objections, and instead request that the full text be inserted into the public record.

The comments received today at this Public Hearing will be presented to the members of the board of directors of the Issuer at or prior to the meeting at which the members of the Issuer will consider whether to approve the undertaking of the Project by the Issuer and the issuance of the Obligations by the Issuer.

The comments received today at this Public Hearing will also be presented to the County Board of Supervisors.

I will now introduce Todd Eicher and Chris Tournier, the representatives who are appearing on behalf of the borrower who will describe the proposed project in further detail.  

Mr. Tournier stated he brought a rendering of the project.  The square footage of the project is in question.  They are still working on that.  It is going to be probably around 20,000 – 25,000 square feet.  It will encompass primary care, pediatrics and behavioral health.  There is going to be a pharmacy as we mentioned, of about 2,500 square feet.  It will be separate from that building.  Also, additional lease space to another not-for-profit and for radiology and lab services.  That pretty much encompasses the project.

Mr. Carminucci questioned if this is the view looking north.  Mr. Tournier stated yes.  Ms. Muratori questioned where the site is exactly.  Mr. Tournier stated the site is next to Dunkin Donuts on Route 9.  Mr. Carminucci stated just north of Exit 17.  Chairperson Daly asked the approximate number of people you believe you will serve.  Mr. Tournier stated he does not remember off the top of his head, but he thinks it will take people from the south and from South Glens Falls.  They are going from 5,000 to just under 16,000 square feet.  Although that doesn’t necessarily mean that we triple the number of visits that we see because there will be a mix of providers there.  Today, we see approximately 15,000 visits a year.  But, he would expect it to be in the mid to high 20’s when fully implemented.  That takes several years to do, it doesn’t happen overnight.  Ms. Muratori questioned how many positions are you planning on increasing by?  Mr. Tournier stated from a provider standpoint, at the onset we will add at least two, which then you have to have a multiplier.  So, usually it is about three per provider.  But, ultimately it will be more.  It is a matter of timing.  Chairman Daly questioned how many employees are estimated?  Mr. Tournier stated again he doesn’t remember the number off the top of his head on that one but he can get that.  Overall, we have over 800 employees in the network.  The Chairman asked Mr. Tournier to get her a number for her presentation to the County Board of Supervisors.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Chairman Daly stated she will now open the hearing up for comments.  For the record, please state your name and indicate your comments on the Proposed Project.  If your comments mirror those of someone who has already spoken, you may so indicate and then relinquish the podium to another speaker so that all views represented at this hearing may be heard.  Chairman Daly asked if there is anyone wishing to be heard. Mr. Carminucci stated he looked at the application and in terms of employment, the projections after year one are 38 and then 42 after year two.  Mr. Canada stated he talked with the architect, Dick Jones, this morning and he knows things are going smoothly from the planning perspective of the Planning Board for the Town.

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Daly asked for a motion to close the public hearing.

A motion to close the public hearing on the Proposed Project for Hudson Headwaters Health Network was made by Mr. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Veitch and the public hearing was adjourned at 4:15 p.m.






